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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION

117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32202
904-630-1377

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA MEETING MINUTES
City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall

August 27, 2019
4:00 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance: Council Members Scott Wilson (President), Danny Becton, Aaron Bowman, Michael Boylan, Matt Carlucci, LeAnna Cumber, Randy DeFoor, Garrett Dennis, Rory Diamond, Al Ferraro, Terrance Freeman, Reginald Gaffney, Tommy Hazouri, Joyce Morgan, Sam Newby, Ju’Coby Pittman, Brenda Priestly Jackson, Ron Salem, Randy White

Also: Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston, Shannon Eller – Office of General Counsel; Kyle Billy and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Cheryl Brown - Council Secretary/Director; Carol Owens, Jessica Matthews, Crystal Shemwell – Legislative Services Division; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Brian Hughes, Stephanie Burch, Jordan Elsbury, Leeann Krieg, Rachel Lockhart – Mayor’s Office; Joey Greive – Finance and Administration Department; Kirk Wendland and Paul Crawford – Office of Economic Development

Meeting Convened: 4:00 p.m.

President Wilson called the meeting to order and said that Deputy General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges will be present at the meeting to discuss her memorandum regarding the “cone of silence” requirement applying to the JEA and its Invitation to Negotiate #129-19 for Strategic Alternatives, a copy of which was distributed to the members as their seats. 

Regarding the School Board sales tax referendum request (Ordinance 2019-380) Mr. Wilson noted that there were conflicting committee reports; he will poll the council about which one to move first if there is a consensus one way or the other. He then asked for the committee reports.

NCSPHS Committee: Council Member White reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting. Council Member Dennis requested that 2019-330 (creating a civil citation option for possession of small amounts of marijuana) be re-referred to its committees for further input from the law enforcement community. President Wilson asked for input from the committee chairs about the re-referral request. NCSPHS Chair White opposed unilateral re-referral but said he would take the bill back if that is the will of the Council. Rules Chair Joyce Morgan agreed. Mr. Wilson will ask for a motion in the Council meeting regarding re-referral.

TEU Committee: Council Member Freeman reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

Finance Committee: Council Member Bowman reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting.

Rules Committee: Council Member Morgan reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting and asked if 2019-530 (appointing Mildred Brown to the Council on Elder Affairs) could be moved early in the meeting.

LUZ Committee: Council Member Becton reviewed the actions of the committee from its meeting. 
President Wilson said that 2019-413 (Conf Appt of Dr. Raymond M. Pomm, as a Member of the Opioid Abuse Prevention Committee) will be postponed to November while awaiting a report from the Ethics Commission on potential conflict of interest.
Council Member Becton discussed the two options for dealing with 2019-380 (the School Board sales tax referendum) - a motion to withdraw or a motion to approve. If the motion to approve fails, by rule it cannot be re-introduced for a year (late 2020) meaning the next general election option for the referendum would be in 2022. Council Member Cumber recommended that the Finance Committee recommendation be moved first since it was the first committee to hear and recommend on the bill. She feels that should be standard policy that would be a sensible way to deal with conflicting reports rather than potentially showing favoritism to one recommendation or another by going out of order. By show of hands the council voted 15-3 to move the Finance Committee recommendation to withdraw first. Floor Leader Diamond cautioned that once debate begins on the motion to withdraw, the only items germane for discussion would have to relate to withdrawal, not the merits of the original proposal.

Deputy General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges gave an overview of her “cone of silence” memorandum regarding the JEA Invitation to Negotiate for Strategic Alternatives. She said the “cone of silence” applies to the City Council as well as the JEA board and therefore the council members are bound by its guidance because the Council is ultimately a decision-maker in the process. She explained the rationale behind the “cone of silence” and its intention to ensure a fair procurement process not subject to undue influence. She urged council members to consult her office with any questions about what kinds of communication may or may not be problematic so she can advise what can and cannot be discussed with other parties. Council Member DeFoor requested that the memorandum be re-issued as a binding legal opinion from the General Counsel and recommended that the City Council hire its own legal counsel with regard to this issue. Ms. DeFoor asked for an explanation of what the JEA ITN Solicitation includes since the Council has no information or understanding about what it contains and therefore what topics should be avoided. 

Ms. Hodges explained the intent of the “cone of silence” to protect the JEA’s procurement process. Council Member Dennis agreed with the need for City Council to hire its own attorney with regard to this issue and said that he disagrees with the “cone of silence” restriction on Council since the Council has no part in the JEA procurement process. Ms. Hodges said that the outside counsel hired by the JEA was approved by the General Counsel because the authority needed specialized expertise not available in the General Counsel’s Office. President Wilson said that he would schedule a noticed meeting for any interested council members to discuss the topic of hiring an independent counsel for the City Council. Council Member Hazouri asked how the “cone of silence” applies to the JEA pension revision ordinance that will be in committees next week. Ms. Hodges said that the propose pension changes in Ordinance 2019-566 can be discussed independently of the Invitation to Negotiate and therefore would not be subject to the “cone of silence”. 

Council Member Priestly Jackson said it is hard to know the relevance of what council members can and can’t talk about since they don’t know what’s in the ITN. Perhaps after the council gets a briefing on what it contains there will be some clarity about what topics can and can’t be discussed. She asked how the “cone of silence” has been applied in other jurisdictions where ITNs were issued by a municipally owned utility. In response to a question from Council Member Salem about whether potential respondents to the ITN got this same “cone of silence” restriction, Ms. Hodges said that Procurement has asked JEA to send out an addendum to the ITN recipients to warn them that the cone extends to the City Council and the Mayor as well as the JEA’s board and employees. Council Members can make general statements about their perspective on the future of the JEA, as long as they don’t relate specifically to the ITN. She reiterated the importance of the level playing field in the procurement process and the need for all participants to have the same level of access to information.

President Wilson said his preference was to defer the JEA pension amendment bill next week in committees to give the Council Auditor and council members more time to delve into the details and get questions answered. 

Council Member Dennis said that Sec. 14.103 of the Ordinance Code authorizes the City Council to hire its own legal counsel when conflicting issues arise between the Council and the administration. Council Member DeFoor reiterated her desire for a special counsel to represent the Council’s interests. Council Auditor Billy said that the JEA pension bill is complicated and has many ramifications, and he has posed a list of questions to the JEA and is awaiting a response. Ms. Priestly Jackson said that until the Council knows what is in the JEA ITN, it doesn’t know what sort of legal expertise it needs to hire. Peggy Sidman said that the hiring of outside counsel, when needed, is done the by the General Counsel.

President Wilson said that, given the length of the agenda meeting, the City Council meeting would convene at 5:15 p.m.

Meeting adjourned: 4:53 p.m.

Minutes: Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
jeffc@coj.net   904-255-5137
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